

CONSOLIDATED PRACTICE STATEMENT FOR THE VALUATION TRIBUNAL FOR ENGLAND

2025

Mr Gary J R Garland President of the Tribunal Effective: 1 July 2025

Contents

Part 1	3
Introduction	3
General matters	3
Interpretation	4
Tribunal Business Arrangements	5
Part 2	7
The Practice Statement incorporating Standard Directions	7
PS1 Extensions of time for making appeals	7
PS2 Non-Domestic Rating (NDR) appeals	9
Explanatory Note for the Practice Statement and Standard Directions for N appeals	
PS3 Complex cases	16
PS4 Postponements and adjournments	17
PS5 Disclosure (general direction for other appeal types)	19
PS6 Transitional relief appeals	21
PS7 Lead appeals	23
PS8 Model Procedure	24
PS9 Role of the Clerk	26
PS10 Disclosure where the Billing Authority is the Respondent (council tax liability/reduction, penalty and completion notice appeals)	28
Guidance to the Standard Directions where the Billing Authority is the Respondent (council tax liability/reduction, penalty and completion notice	
appeals)	
PS11 Disclosure in council tax valuation appeals	
Guidance to the Standard Directions for all Council Tax Valuation Appeals	
PS12 Hearings (including remote and private hearings)	
PS13 Reviews and setting aside decisions	
PS14 Reinstatements and lifting of a bar	
PS15 Publication of decisions	
PS16 Consent Orders	47

Part 1

Introduction

The President of the Valuation Tribunal for England (VTE) is required to make sure arrangements are in place and make such statements and Directions so as to ensure that business before the Tribunal is conducted in accordance with The Local Government Finance Act 1988, Schedule 11, Part 1, para. A17(1) and The Valuation Tribunal for England (Council Tax and Rating Appeals) (Procedure) Regulations 2009.

In pursuance of that aim, the following Consolidated Practice Statement (which includes some specific standard Directions) which was made with effect from 1 April 2017 and subsequently updated, applies to all appeals made or listed on or after 1 April 2024. This Practice Statement replaces previous versions to reflect changes in practice and procedure. It is not intended that this Practice Statement should cover every eventuality but rather deal with issues that commonly require attention to allow the Tribunal to effectively transact its business. Where any issue needs a decision or ruling to be made, the President, a Vice-President, Senior Member or delegated official may make such Direction or take such decision as is consistent with furthering the overriding objective of the Tribunal.

This Practice Statement may be cited as the VTE CPS 2024.

General matters

- 1) The overriding objective of the Tribunal is to deal with cases fairly and justly. In doing so it will amongst other things:
 - a) deal with appeals proportionately to the importance of the case, the complexity of the issues, the costs of the case and the resources of the parties, including the Tribunal
 - b) avoid unnecessary formality and being flexible in the proceedings
 - c) deal with the parties fairly allowing them to participate so far as is practical in the proceedings
 - d) use the special expertise of the Tribunal effectively; and
 - e) avoid delay, so far as it is compatible with the proper consideration of the issues
- 2) The Tribunal must, when administering the conduct of a case, further the overriding objective by:
 - a) exercising any power given it by statute
 - b) applying any Practice Statement or Direction; and
 - c) interpreting any rule or practice Direction to ensure that appeals proceed with due expedition

In doing so, it will have regard to the decision of the Supreme Court in **BPP Holdings v HMRC [2017] UKSCF 55**¹.

¹ This decision makes clear that parties are expected to comply with rules and orders of Tribunals. Flexibility of process does not mean a shoddy attitude to delay or non-compliance by any party.

- 3) Parties must, without being asked, conduct each case before the Tribunal in a way that helps the Tribunal give effect to the overriding objective and must:
 - a) prepare and conduct the case in accordance with the overriding objective
 - b) provide any papers/documents in the manner required by the Tribunal (Click <u>here</u> to view the NDR Evidence Requirements Guidance)
 - c) use the method of communication prescribed by the Tribunal
 - d) comply with all Directions made by the Tribunal unless permission has been sought and granted to amend them; and
 - e) inform the Tribunal of any matter or failure which may hinder it in furthering the overriding objective unless the Tribunal has amended or dispensed with such Directions
- 4) A failure by any party to an appeal to comply with any Direction may lead to the appeal being struck out or dismissed; a party being barred from participating further in an appeal; or evidence and argument not being admitted.

Interpretation

5) In this Practice Statement:

"Act" means the legislation referred to in the Introduction above

"Full panel" is the group of members selected to deal with an appeal

"Hearing" means an oral hearing and includes in whole or in part by video link, telephone or other means of instantaneous two-way electronic communication

"Member" means any member of the Tribunal, including a Senior Member

"Panel" is the member or members selected to hear an appeal

"Presiding Senior Member" is the Senior Member selected to hear an appeal and to preside at the hearing or over the panel

"Procedure Regulations" means The Valuation Tribunal for England (Council Tax and Rating Appeals) (Procedure) Regulations 2009, SI 2009, No. 2269 (as amended)

"Registrar" is the title of the officer appointed as the Chief Clerk of the Tribunal

"Remote hearing" is a hearing other than a face-to-face hearing where one or more or the parties is in a different location(s) and is accessing the hearing via a video platform, telephone, or a combination of the two

"Senior Member" means the President, a Vice-President, or a member of the panel of chairmen (para. A17(4) of the Act)

"Tribunal" means the Valuation Tribunal for England

Tribunal Business Arrangements

- 1) The following arrangements are made under para. A17(1) of Schedule 11 to the Local Government Finance Act 1988 (c.41) (amended by Schedule 15 to the Local Government and Public Involvement in Health Act 2007 (c.28) to provide for the selection of the member or members of the Tribunal to deal with any appeal (para. A17(2)).
- 2) The arrangements may be amended from time to time.

Pre-hearing, Preliminary and Procedural Matters

- 3) Any pre-hearing, preliminary or purely procedural matters (other than the exercise of the powers under Reg. 18 of the Procedure Regulations, for which see para. 6 below) will be dealt with by a Senior Member, usually without a hearing, unless they direct that it should be remitted to a full panel.
- 4) The Senior Member referred to in para. 3 is the presiding Senior Member where one has been selected unless they are not available and undue delay would be caused.
- 5) Any procedural matter that arises during a hearing by a full panel is to be determined by that panel.
- 6) The powers available under Reg. 18 of the Procedure Regulations (summoning of witnesses; orders to produce documents, etc.) are exercisable by the panel, but may be exercised in advance of the hearing by the President or a Vice-President.

Hearings

- 7) The hearing of an appeal will normally take place remotely via Microsoft Teams, an instantaneous video or where not possible telephone communication link or a combination of both. Alternative arrangements in the form of a physical/face to face hearing will be made, if the President is satisfied that a party is unable to engage remotely and the tribunal is unable to dispense justice in their case remotely. Subject to members' availability, panels will either comprise of three but not less than two members, unless otherwise directed by the President.
- 8) At least one of the members dealing with an appeal must be a Senior Member (para. A17(3)).
- 9) The President may direct that an appeal will be heard by a Senior Member alone. The President or a Vice-President may deal with a review where they have already directed that a review should take place.
- 10) The President, Vice-Presidents and nominated Senior Members may sit alone.

Hearings where a member is unable to sit

11) Where a panel of two or three members is due to sit and one of them is unable to sit for any reason, or fails to appear, they will be replaced by another member

wherever possible. However, to avoid postponement, a hearing will proceed with a Senior Member sitting alone where the panel member(s) give(s) notice of their unavailability within one working day of the commencement of the hearing. In all other cases the hearing must be postponed unless the President directs otherwise.

Recusal

- 12) If a member is unable to act once the hearing has commenced, or the appeal is part-heard, or the panel has otherwise taken steps in the case, the hearing may proceed with the remaining member or members (para. A18(2) of the Act), provided a Senior Member is present.
- 13) A Senior Member selected to hear an appeal alone who is unable to act will be replaced by another Senior Member (para. A18(3)).
- 14) Where a part-heard appeal is adjourned to permit the selection of another member or members, the case will be heard afresh.

Members unable to agree

15) Where an appeal has been heard by a panel with an even number of members who at its conclusion are unable to agree, a completely new panel will be selected in accordance with these arrangements to hear the appeal afresh.

Decisions without an oral hearing and review of decisions

- 16) Paragraphs 7 to 10 above apply also to the following:
 - a) appeals where the parties have opted not to have an oral hearing (Reg. 29(1) of the Procedure Regulations)
 - b) the review of a decision previously made (Reg. 40(6) of the Procedure Regulations), but the review panel may not contain any member who was involved in the decision under review

Selection of Valuation Tribunal Members to hear appeals

- 17) Members will be selected to hear cases having regard to their availability, experience in a particular matter, and any other relevant factors. These arrangements will not preclude the President from issuing instructions to ensure matters are dealt with efficiently.
- 18) Notwithstanding para 17 above, the President (or Registrar on behalf of the President), may direct that a particular case, including reviews under Reg. 40(6) of the Procedure Regulations, will be heard by a member or members specified by them, taking account of operational and financial resources.
- 19) The VTS will make arrangements for the day-to-day selection of members, but the Registrar will ensure that, as far as possible, there is an even distribution of sittings among members. The Registrar may request, on behalf of the President, that such arrangements are made.

Part 2 The Practice Statement incorporating Standard Directions

PS1 Extensions of time for making appeals

- 1) The Regulations² authorise the President of the Tribunal to permit an appeal to be pursued in the following types of case if satisfied that the person wishing to appeal was unable to appeal by the normal deadline because of circumstances beyond their control:
 - council tax liability
 - council tax completion notice
 - council tax penalty
 - council tax valuation
- 2) In the following types of case, a request for an extension of time in which to appeal may be made to the President:³
 - non-domestic rating 2017 and 2023 Lists
 - non-domestic rating completion notice
 - non-domestic rating penalty⁴

The request must include the reason the notice of appeal was not provided in time.

- 3) To apply for an extension of time limit in any of the above circumstances, applications must be submitted online at the same time as the appeal form. Forms can be sent by post to applicants upon request if they do not have access to the internet.
- 4) The application will be considered by the President, or on behalf of the President by a Senior Member⁵, provided the appeal form meets the requirements in all other respects.
- 5) Unless the appeal form fails to meet the criteria, the potential respondent and any other party identified will be informed of the application for an extension of time and may be invited to submit any representations.
- 6) In considering the application:
 - information may be sought from other potential parties to the appeal

² Council tax liability, completion notice, and penalty applications are covered by Regulation 21 of the Procedure Regulations. Council tax valuation is covered by Regulation 10 of The Council Tax (Alteration of Lists and Appeals) (England) Regulations 2009 (SI 2009 No 2270).

³ Regulations 13C and 19 of The Non-Domestic Rating (Alteration of Lists and Appeals) (England) Regulations 2009 (as amended) and regulation 6 (3)(a) of the Procedure Regulations.

⁴ The procedure described here will apply notwithstanding the provision in primary legislation that an appeal must be made within 28 days (Local Government Finance Act 1988, Sched. 9, para. 5C(2), as amended by the Local Government Act 2003, s.72) as it must be read subject to the Human Rights Act which guarantees the right to a (fair) hearing.

⁵ President's Delegation of Functions 2023

- the applicant and potential parties may be invited to a hearing to consider the matter further
- 7) The President (or Senior Member) will have regard to the following and any other matters that appear relevant to determining the application:
 - when was the notice actually received?
 - was the applicant informed of the right of appeal and the time limit?
 - has the applicant acted with all reasonable speed in the circumstances?
 - has the applicant advanced any reasons to justify delay, such as illness, absence from home or bereavement, with sufficient proof?
 - is the delay such that it would be contrary to the interests of justice to permit the appeal to be heard or heard fairly?
- 8) A decision will be issued to the applicant with copies sent to all other parties (or potential parties).

PS2 Non-Domestic Rating (NDR) appeals

These Directions are formal orders and must be complied with. They are intended to help the parties and the Tribunal deal with appeals fairly, swiftly and economically, together with furthering the overriding objective. A party may apply to the Tribunal for any of these Directions, including time limits, to be varied, or for any other appropriate Direction.

After the appeal has been made, if a party becomes aware of a new ratepayer for the appeal property, who is not currently involved in proceedings, the party must immediately notify the Tribunal of the new ratepayer's full name, correspondence address (including email address if available), and the date on which they became liable for rates. Failure to notify the Tribunal of such important information could result in the unnecessary delay of proceedings.

Practice Statement appeal information and evidence Directions

- Where an appeal is made but not complete the President will extend the timeframe by a maximum of 28 days from receipt of the incomplete appeal for the applicant to remedy the defect. Once the 28 days have been exceeded any incomplete appeal will be rejected and the applicant informed accordingly.
- 2) No later than **four weeks** after being notified of the appeal, the respondent Valuation Officer must serve notice on the Tribunal and the appellant if they believe the appeal was not submitted with the correct evidence or information, particularly if the respondent intends to rely on it at the hearing. This is in accordance with Regulation 9 of The Non-Domestic Rating (Alteration of Lists and Appeals) (England) Regulations 2009 as amended. The notice must:
 - a) state the date on which the information or evidence was provided under Reg. 9 together with supporting evidence of service and provide a copy of the missing material; or
 - b) state which information or evidence has been submitted with the appeal which was not provided under Reg. 9 and why they object to it being included
 - c) in all cases advise the appellant that they can object in accordance with para. 3
- 3) No later than **two weeks** after a notice has been served on the appellant as set out above (where material provided with the appeal is disputed), the appellant can serve notice on the respondent, any other party to the appeal, and the Tribunal disputing the notice, providing reasons as to why the material should or should not be included.
- 4) Where such a dispute arises, the Tribunal will decide the point on the papers, or at a case management hearing or as a preliminary point at the substantive hearing. If the appellant does not dispute the inclusion or removal of the evidence or information provided by the respondent, it will automatically be added to or removed from the appeal documentation and considered by the Tribunal when disposing of the appeal.

Practice Statement Directions for appeals decided without a hearing

- 5) Where the appellant wants the appeal to be decided without a hearing (on the papers alone) in accordance with Regulation 29 of the Procedure Regulations they must request this at the time of making the appeal. The Tribunal will consider a late application, but this must be made within two weeks of the notice of the Standard Directions being issued.
- 6) Where such an application is made with the appeal, the respondent and any other party has **two weeks** from the date they are notified of the request to make any objection to it. If there is no objection the Tribunal will, provided it considers it just to do so, decide the appeal without a hearing.
- 7) Where a dispute arises about material provided with the appeal the Tribunal will decide the point on the papers as part of the disposal of the appeal without a hearing.
- 8) As the appeal may be decided without a hearing shortly after the parties are advised that the Tribunal intends to dispose of proceedings without a hearing, it is unlikely there will be any opportunity for a party to submit any further evidence.

Standard Directions for NDR appeals issued with the notice of hearing

Further evidence

- 1) No later than **four weeks** before the date of the hearing, a party must make written application to the Tribunal (with a copy to the other parties) if they intend to include at the hearing any new evidence which:
 - a) was not included within the notice of appeal but which all parties have subsequently agreed in writing to include (together with a copy of the written agreement); or
 - b) relates to the grounds on which the proposal was made, was not known to the party and could not reasonably have been acquired by the party before the proposal was determined under Part 2 of the NDR Regulations⁶
- 2) The application must specify the reasons for the late application and if under b) above set out:
 - why the evidence was not available earlier
 - when it came into the possession of the party
- 3) Starting from the date the notice is served on them requesting the inclusion of the new evidence, parties to the appeal have **two weeks** to raise with the Tribunal any objection in writing and issue copies to all other parties.
- 4) The Tribunal will notify the parties of its decision whether or not to include the new

⁶ The Non-Domestic Rating (Alteration of Lists and Appeals) (England) Regulations 2009 as amended

evidence. Where it decides to include this new evidence any other party to the appeal may make application within **one week** of the notification by the Tribunal for further new evidence to be considered at the hearing. In making application the party must state:

- why this new evidence is required
- how it relates to the evidence that the Tribunal has already agreed to include
- how it relates to the grounds on which the proposal was made

The application must include a copy of the evidence the party wishes to include at the same time copies of the application and evidence must be served on all other parties. Those parties have **one week** from when the application is served to make any objection in writing to the Tribunal, copying in all other parties.

5) All documents and applications must be filed and served **electronically** on any party who has provided an email address for service in the proceedings.

The hearing

- 6) Each party is expected to appear at the hearing. An appellant who wants their appeal to be decided without a hearing (on the papers) should state this when making the appeal. In appropriate circumstances and where it would be fair to do so, the Tribunal may allow late written applications within **two weeks** of these Directions being served; any application must be copied to the respondent and any other parties to the appeal.
- 7) Where such an application is made, the respondent and any other party has **two weeks** from the date they are notified of the appellant's request to make any objection to it. The Tribunal will not consider objections made after that. The Tribunal will, provided it considers able to do so, decide the appeal without a hearing.
- 8) If a party wants the case to be heard at a hearing without them being present, they must notify the Tribunal at least **two weeks** before the hearing.
- 9) Where an offer to settle has been made by the respondent but the appeal remains outstanding, the panel may confirm the figure at the hearing if a copy of the settlement offer is submitted to the Tribunal by the appellant in advance, together with a request for confirmation to be made at the hearing.
- 10) Any appellant failing to comply with these Directions could have their appeal struck out or dismissed. If the respondent fails to comply with these Directions, it may be barred.
- 11) Where the parties intend to rely on well-known case law (that is case law listed on the Tribunal's website at: <u>https://valuationtribunal.gov.uk/vte-guidance/</u>), they do not need to produce the full decision in the bundle but must provide the relevant extract they intend to rely on, together with an explanation as to how it assists their case.

12) There is no need for parties to submit photographs and plans to the Tribunal at the two-week period, but there should be agreement before the hearing between the parties that any photographs and plans submitted to assist the panel on the day are a true representation of the situation at the material day. Such documents must be sent to the Clerk electronically prior to a remote hearing.

Varying these Directions

- 13) A party may apply to the Tribunal for any of these Directions, including time limits, to be varied, or for any other appropriate Direction.
- 14) An act which these Directions require to be done by a particular day must be done by 5pm on that day.

Explanatory Note for the Practice Statement and Standard Directions for NDR appeals

This Practice Statement with Directions sets out the way in which the Tribunal disposes of proceedings following the Governments reform of rating appeals and changes to the legislation, in particular:

The Non-Domestic Rating (Alteration of Lists and Appeals) (England) Regulations 2009 as amended

The Valuation Tribunal for England (Council Tax and Rating Appeals) (Procedure) Regulations 2009 as amended

Appeal information and evidence

- 1) The appeal will be decided on the basis of the documentation provided at the time the appeal is made (unless new evidence is allowed by the Tribunal). It is therefore important that evidence and information that either party wishes to rely on when the appeal is decided is provided with the appeal. As the respondent does not submit their own evidence and information to the Tribunal but relies on copies provided by the appellant, it is important that the respondent has an opportunity to examine what has been submitted.
- 2) Where the respondent considers information and evidence they provided when the proposal was being considered is missing from the appeal documentation, or that evidence or information has been included with the appeal that was not provided by the parties when the proposal was being considered, they have an opportunity to point this out to the Tribunal and the appealant within four weeks of receiving the appeal details.
- 3) If the appellant objects to missing documentation being provided then it is important that they do so within two weeks of being notified by the respondent. They must explain why they object, with any supporting evidence. If the appellant does not object within two weeks, the Tribunal and respondent can assume the material is not disputed and forms part of the appeal documentation.
- 4) Where a dispute arises, the Tribunal will try to resolve matters on the papers before the hearing, if it can, or it may arrange a case management hearing to decide the point or might decide to resolve the dispute as a preliminary matter at the hearing. The Tribunal will notify the parties of the course of action it intends to take.

Decision without a hearing

5) The Tribunal and the parties may consent to an appeal being decided without a hearing. This means that the appeal will be decided on all the papers submitted with the appeal and none of the parties will attend. The matters considered will include any dispute over the evidence and information lodged with the appeal.

Further evidence

- 6) There are limitations in legislation on the evidence that the Tribunal can accept after the appeal documentation has been lodged. There are two ways in which evidence can be admitted:
 - a) where all the parties agree in writing to the evidence being provided; or
 - b) where the evidence provided by a party relates to the grounds of the proposal and was not known to the party before the respondent issued a decision notice or, if one is not issued, the cut off point for one to be issued (that is the date when an appeal can be made)
- 7) Such an application must be made **four weeks** before the hearing date. In making application the new evidence must be provided to all parties and the Tribunal.
- 8) Parties may still make application at the hearing to allow such evidence, by seeking a variation of the timeframe on the Directions but, as well as meeting the above requirements, they will also need to set out why they failed to make application earlier.
- 9) Where the Tribunal allows new evidence, other parties to the appeal may seek to provide further evidence themselves in response, provided it is in respect of the new evidence and also within the grounds of the proposal.
- 10) Parties may object in writing to any application to include new evidence but in doing so must give their reasons within the prescribed timescale.
- 11) All such evidence must be served on the Tribunal and any other party by email (provided they have not objected to such a method of service).

The hearing

- 12) The Tribunal panel will decide the appeal on the basis of all the documentation submitted with the appeal form together with any new evidence allowed.
- 13) If an appellant wants the appeal to be heard in their absence at a hearing, then they must send a written request to the Tribunal at least two weeks before the hearing. In such cases it must be assumed that the respondent and any other parties to the appeal will appear unless they also have requested the matter be heard in their absence.
- 14) If an appellant does not appear and has not requested that their appeal be heard in their absence, then the appeal may be struck out on the basis of their failure to attend or dismissed, if due to their non-appearance the appeal cannot proceed.
- 15) If a respondent or any other party other than the appellant, fails to appear having not requested the matter proceed in their absence, the Tribunal may decide to bar them from taking further part in proceedings, although the appeal will still be heard on the basis of the documentation submitted with the appeal and any new evidence allowed.

16) There is no need for parties to exchange with each other well-known case law (unless the appellant is unrepresented and not familiar with it). However, the case must be cited, the relevant extracts provided within documents and its relevance explained. Similarly, there is no need to include photographs and plans within the submission to the Tribunal, but these can be provided electronically to the Clerk prior to a remote hearing if the parties agree that they represent a true reflection of the circumstances at the material day. Any disputes over the plans or photographs will be decided by the panel at the hearing.

PS3 Complex cases

A case is "complex" for the purpose of this Practice Statement, if it has one or more of the following features:

- a) national implications
- b) lengthy or complex evidence
- c) novel, important or contentious points of law
- d) any other factor that makes it desirable to manage the case, including the selection of a lead appeal under Reg. 7 of the Procedure Regulations
- 1) The Clerk will refer any case which appears to be complex for the purpose of this Practice Statement to the Tribunal administration who will discuss the case with the Registrar. In addition, a party may apply for a case to be treated as complex. This must be done prior to the listing of the appeal.
- 2) If a party to an appeal believes that a case falls within the category of case as outlined in para. 1 above, then an application may be made to the Tribunal administration stating the grounds upon which it is considered that the case is complex outlining the issues and any legal authority to support the contention.
- 3) On referral by the Tribunal administration, the Registrar, in consultation with the President, will determine whether to treat the case as complex and decide whether it is necessary to list the matter before the President, a Vice-President, or a panel including a member with specialist skills.
- 4) If a party seeks to rely as part of its case on any point of law, regulation, or any decided case then that party must provide a copy to the Tribunal and each party to the appeal. In doing so, the citation and a full copy of the authorised statute, regulation or case must also be provided in accordance with the Directions given by the Tribunal which must include the relevant extract highlighted.
- 5) The exception to this is that where the parties intend to rely on well-known case law (that is case law listed on the Tribunal's website as such), they do not need to produce the full decision in the bundle but must provide the relevant extract they intend to rely on, together with an explanation as to how it assists their case.
- 6) Any Direction made by the Tribunal **must** state whether a failure to comply will or may, as the case may be, lead to the appeal being struck out (under Reg. 10(1) and (3)) or dismissed or a party being barred.
- 7) Since 1 April 2017, Regulations have been introduced to restrict what evidence may be considered under Regulation 37A of Procedural Regulations in relation to 2017 and later List Rating Appeals. The VTE is not empowered to make bespoke evidential Directions. The expectation of the Tribunal is that the parties themselves agree any additional Directions and regulate the disclosure and exchange of new evidence.

PS4 Postponements and adjournments

A postponement is an administrative matter before any hearing has commenced and is handled in accordance with judicial practice and procedural principles. It will be granted where there are compelling reasons to justify the delay of proceedings.

- 1) A party may apply for a postponement in advance of the hearing date if compelling reasons arise. Reasons must be given, and the other parties to the case notified.
- 2) An application for a postponement must be made in writing as soon as possible and must indicate the reasons for it, and whether the other parties agree. In cases of urgency, the application may be initially made by telephone but should then be followed by a written application sent by email. An application will not normally be considered where the other party or parties have not been informed.
- 3) The presumption is against the granting of postponements. Postponements will not be granted automatically but only if there are good and sufficient reasons for doing so **and** it is in the interests of justice to do so. No postponement will be granted solely for the paperwork to be completed on a settled appeal. In the absence of paperwork, the panel will confirm any agreement at the hearing or strike out or dismiss the appeal where the appellant has withdrawn but the appeal is still outstanding.
- 4) Good reasons for granting a postponement may include the following:
 - the non-availability of a party or representative owing to unexpected illhealth (although in the case of a representative's long-term illness it is expected that alternative arrangements for representation will be made)
 - an unexpected or unforeseen event which makes it impossible to attend the arranged day of the hearing (for example, a serious fire or a significant IT problem occurring at the last minute)
 - the recent emergence of new evidence or case law that requires consideration
 - material or notices sent to an incorrect email address resulting in delay in reaching the correct recipient
- 5) The following examples do not constitute good reasons:
 - holiday commitments that interfere with the timetable for meeting procedural obligations
 - the fact that the parties have failed to enter into meaningful negotiations or negotiations are under way but incomplete and are expected to continue beyond the hearing date
- 6) Where the applicant has a good and sufficient reason for postponement (as in para. 4 above), it should normally be granted unless either the other party presents a stronger argument to the contrary or the interests of justice require the application to be rejected.

- 7) All parties will be informed in writing (normally within three working days) of the decision on the application, together with the reasons, provided that there is sufficient time prior to the hearing.
- 8) If the application is not granted, the applicant may request that the postponement be referred to a Senior Member (or the presiding Senior Member if one has been appointed for the case) if there is time before the hearing. Otherwise, the party may apply at the hearing for an adjournment or, if unable to attend in person, request that the application be considered in their absence, but with the risk that if the application is rejected the case will proceed. Paragraphs 4-6 will apply to an application made or considered at this stage.
- 9) The Tribunal may itself postpone a hearing for administrative reasons if it is unable to hear and conclude the appeal on the given date, but it will give as much notice as possible to the parties to minimise inconvenience.

Adjournments

- 10) The Tribunal has the power to adjourn a hearing under Reg. 6(3)(h) of the Procedure Regulations.
- 11) An adjournment is a decision taken by the panel at the hearing. The general position is that it is always in the interests of justice to proceed with a properly listed hearing unless it would be unjust to do so. A delay in determining listed appeals is a costly and time-consuming matter which must be avoided wherever possible. Parties should be aware that if an application for an adjournment is not granted, the panel will continue the hearing and the parties must be prepared to present their cases; if they are not, then the Tribunal will usually dismiss the appeal.

Stays

- 12) Where the decision in an appeal before the Tribunal is likely to be affected by the outcome of another case pending in the Tribunal or in a higher court or Tribunal, it **may** be appropriate to stay the proceedings.
- 13) A party should apply to the Registrar, with **a full explanation**, for that appeal to be stayed (under Reg. 6(3)(j)) until the decision of the Tribunal or the higher court or Tribunal has been issued. Unless the application is made jointly by the parties, the other party should be informed of the application. They should send any comments on this to the Registrar within seven days of receiving the information.
- 14) Any application for a stay will be decided by the President or a Vice-President. The Tribunal may also stay an appeal on its own initiative.

PS5 Disclosure (general direction for other appeal types)

This Practice Statement and General Direction apply to the following types of appeals:

- non-domestic rating penalty notice appeals
- council tax valuation invalidity appeals
- drainage rate appeals

The Tribunal's expectation in such appeals is that the parties have fully exchanged evidence and argument before the appeal is registered and, therefore, there is no disclosure process. Any evidence or argument which has not shared with a party **must** be exchanged prior to the hearing. This General Direction is issued with the notice of hearing.

General Direction

Appellant

- The Tribunal directs that you must either appear/be represented *or* request the hearing to proceed in your absence *and* send your written representations at least 14 days before the hearing.
- 2) Your appeal may be struck out or dismissed if:
 - you or your representative fail to appear; and
 - you have not requested the hearing to proceed in your absence; and
 - the Tribunal is satisfied that this notice was sent to you

'Struck out' means that your case will not be considered and will be unsuccessful. 'Dismissed' means your appeal is turned down and you no longer have a case with us.

- 3) Unless your case is postponed, the Tribunal's expectation is that you (or your representative) will appear at the hearing to present the case. You should notify the Tribunal at least two weeks before the hearing if you intend to appear, as the Tribunal tends to over list the number of appeals and time may not be available for your case to be heard without prior notification.
- 4) Any written submissions must be received by the Tribunal at least 14 days before the hearing. This should be sent to the Clerk at the Tribunal address and to all other parties to the appeal in question. In the case of written submissions, the Tribunal Panel will hear the appeal in your absence. Please be aware that you may be at a disadvantage if you do not appear: if points in your written submission are unclear, you will not be able to clarify them; and you will not be able to reply to what is said by the other side.

Respondent

- 5) The Tribunal directs that you must either appear/be represented **or** request the hearing to proceed in your absence **and** send your written representations at least 14 days before the hearing.
- 6) The appeal may be heard in your absence without your evidence and/or argument if:
 - you or your representative fail to appear; and
 - you have not requested the hearing to proceed in your absence; and
 - the Tribunal is satisfied that this notice was sent to you.

Evidence and argument

- 7) The Tribunal expects parties to have fully exchanged evidence and argument before the hearing and provided the Tribunal with an electronic copy. Any such material provided for the first time at the hearing may not be allowed by the panel unless there is good reason for the late submission and the other party is not prejudiced.
- 8) Where the parties intend to rely on well-known case law (that is case law listed on the Tribunal's website at https://valuationtribunal.gov.uk/vte-guidance/), they do not need to produce the full decision at the hearing but must provide the relevant extract they intend to rely on, together with an explanation as to how it assists their case.

PS6 Transitional relief appeals

References are to the Non-Domestic Rating (Chargeable Amounts) (England) Regulations 2022 (or 2016 depending on the List that the certificate is relevant to).

A party may appeal to the Valuation Officer (VO) in respect of the value certified. Where the VO is unable to settle the appeal, the matter is referred to the Tribunal. The Tribunal will issue a notice of hearing together with the following Directions which the parties must comply with.

Standard Directions

The appellant's case

- 1) No later than **six weeks** before the date of the hearing, the appellant must serve on the respondent:
 - their case setting out in full the grounds for the appeal, the decision sought and any legal argument including authorities (case law) relied upon
 - any expert evidence
 - a copy of all the appellant's relevant documents and other evidence
 - a single index to the documents above

These documents must be served **by email only** on the respondent by any appellant who has provided an email address for service in these proceedings.

The respondent's case

- 2) Where the appellant has served their case according to the paragraph above, no later than **four weeks** before the date of the hearing the respondent must serve on the appellant:
 - their case setting out in full the grounds for resisting the appellant's case
 - the decision sought and any legal argument including case law relied upon
 - any expert evidence
 - a copy of all relevant documents and other evidence
 - any rental or other evidence which they obtained for the purposes of compiling and maintaining the list and which they consider relevant to proceedings
 - a single index to these documents

These documents must be served **by email only** by the respondent on any appellant who has provided an email address for service in the proceedings.

Sending documents to the Tribunal before the hearing

- 3) No later than **two weeks** before the date of the hearing the appellant must file with the Tribunal and serve on the respondent:
 - a copy of all of the documents disclosed by both parties according to these Directions

- a reply to the respondent's case if the appellant chooses to make one
- a copy of an agreement form signed by the appellant where the respondent has made an offer to settle and the appellant accepts the offer, but the appeal remains outstanding, or a signed withdrawal form

These documents must be filed and served **by email only** by any appellant who has provided an email address for service in the proceedings.

The hearing

- 4) Any disputes over compliance will be determined by the panel on the day. A party should be aware that if the panel find there has been compliance, then it will be assumed that the other party would have complied with any later Directions.
- 5) Each party must have access to the documents served on the other party in accordance with these Directions.
- 6) If a party wishes the case to be heard in their absence, they must notify the Tribunal at least two weeks before the hearing.
- 7) Where a settlement has been reached as outlined above and the appeal remains outstanding, the panel may confirm the figure offered. Where the appeal has been withdrawn but remains outstanding, the Tribunal will dismiss the appeal unless there is good reason not to.
- 8) Any appellant failing to comply with these Directions may find their appeal struck out, dismissed at the hearing or their evidence excluded. If the respondent fails to comply with these Directions, they may be barred, or their evidence excluded.
- 9) Where the parties intend to rely on well-known case law (that is case law listed on the Tribunal's website at: <u>https://valuationtribunal.gov.uk/vte-guidance/</u>), they do not need to produce the full decision in the bundle but must provide the relevant extract they intend to rely on together with an explanation as to how it assists their case.
- 10) The Tribunal does not require parties to submit photographs and plans to the Tribunal at the two-week period. However, there must be agreement prior to the hearing between the parties that the photographs and plans are a true representation of the situation at the material day. Such documents must be brought to the Clerk's attention electronically prior to a remote hearing so that they can be shared with the panel.

PS7 Lead appeals

On occasions a particular case will be of such significance that the decision made will have an impact on other appeals awaiting a decision. In such circumstances the following procedures will be adopted, and the case will be considered a 'lead appeal'.

- The appeals that are impacted by a decision on a lead appeal will be 'stayed' and continue to be stayed for one month (or such other period as the Tribunal may direct) after the Tribunal's decision has been issued to all of the parties concerned. With the decision will be a notice informing the parties of their right to apply for a Direction as described in the following paragraph.
- 2) During the month, parties to a related appeal may apply in writing for:
 - a Direction that the decision does not apply to, and is not binding on, the parties to that particular related appeal; or
 - a further Direction facilitating the disposal of the appeal
- 3) Any such application will specify the grounds on which the application is made and be served on the other party or parties who then have 14 days to make their representations.
- 4) Applications will be determined by a Presiding Senior Member or panel, normally without a hearing, as a Presiding Senior Member directs, but a party arguing that the decision does not apply to and is not binding on the particular case is entitled to a hearing if requested.
- 5) Subject to para. 7, any related appeal where there has not been an application under para. 2, or where such an application has been rejected, will be disposed of in accordance with the Tribunal's decision in the lead appeal(s), or further Directions may be made.
- 6) Where within one month of the issue of the decision under para. 1, a party to the lead appeal(s) has initiated an appeal against the Tribunal's decision to the High Court or Upper Tribunal, including an application for judicial review, under Reg. 7(5) the Tribunal will direct (unless it has already made a Direction pursuant to Reg. 7(4)) that the related appeals will continue to be stayed until the High Court or the Upper Tribunal, as the case may be, has determined the appeal.
- 7) Once the High Court or Upper Tribunal has determined the appeal, the Tribunal will so inform the parties in the related appeals and send the Tribunal's Directions providing for the disposal of the related appeals in accordance with the judgment.
- 8) A party to a related appeal who has received such a Direction may apply in writing within one month for that Direction to be varied on the grounds that the judgment does not apply to, and is not binding on, the parties to that particular appeal. Any such application will be determined by a Presiding Senior Member or panel without a hearing unless the Presiding Senior Member, panel or applicant requires one.

PS8 Model Procedure

It is the aim of the Tribunal to keep proceedings as informal and flexible as possible, consistent with the proper consideration of the appeal and having regard to Reg. 3 of the Procedure Regulations. However, parties should familiarise themselves with the remote hearing protocols which are available on the Valuation Tribunal Service (VTS) website.

The Tribunal is not a court of record and as such the proceedings are not minuted or recorded, but a note is taken by the Clerk of the important issues in the case. The record of proceedings is produced in the form of a formal decision which is issued to the parties.

It is not permitted to use any electronic recording devices of any sort within the Tribunal hearing whilst the proceedings are in session.

It is not permitted for any party who wishes to engage and give evidence in a remote hearing to join the meeting from outside the United Kingdom, without first seeking permission. If a party is going to be abroad when a hearing is due to take place, they must contact the Tribunal office beforehand to establish if permission may be granted.

- It is not the aim of this guidance to be prescriptive but rather to offer a flexible formula which can be followed and adapted as required by the circumstances of each case. However, any significant departure from the procedure should be noted on the case file by the Hearing Clerk outlining the reasons for the departure.
- 2) A tribunal panel will be assisted by a professional Clerk who advises on procedure and substantive issues of rating law and practice. (The role of the Clerk is explored in the next section of the Consolidated Practice Statement).
- 3) The setup of the hearing and the opening statements will be made by the Clerk before the hearing of the case(s) is handed over to the Presiding Senior Member.
- 4) The Presiding Senior Member directs the course of the hearing, making sure that the parties have adequate opportunity to put their relevant and admissible arguments to the panel. The Presiding Senior Member may stop a presentation that has moved away from relevant matters and direct the party to concentrate on the issues in dispute in the case; this includes where a party has provided an estimated time to present their case and has overrun. Time management is an important part of the hearing process.
- 5) The Presiding Senior Member will deal tactfully with repetitive or irrelevant argument by politely explaining to the party why it does not need to be heard, in line with the overriding objective of dealing with cases justly.
- 6) The panel can only consider the evidence submitted in accordance with the Tribunal's Directions when making a decision in a case unless additional evidence and/or argument has been allowed.

- 7) The strict rules of evidence do not apply to the Tribunal, and it is up to the panel to consider what is presented to them and give such weight to it as they consider appropriate.
- 8) Evidence is not given on oath and there is no power to administer one.
- 9) There is no power for the Tribunal to award costs.

The hearing

- 10) The Clerk will make an opening statement which will include introducing the parties present and the panel members who are due to hear the appeal(s). The Clerk will also outline the nature of the appeal(s). They should outline the matters in dispute for the focus of the hearing and may summarise the matters and issues that have been agreed. The Clerk will also explain the procedure that the panel will follow, before handing over to the Presiding Senior Member who will then manage proceedings.
- 11) The Presiding Senior Member will reassure the parties that the panel has considered the evidence already submitted (if this is the case) and will be concentrating on the matters in dispute.
- 12) The appellant normally presents their case first followed by the respondent. However, this remains at the discretion of the panel at the hearing, as the procedure can be varied if it will assist the appellant, especially those who are unrepresented.
- 13) The panel cannot act as an advocate for any party but may assist an unrepresented appellant to formulate and clarify appropriate questions if this is considered appropriate.
- 14) Any party may call witnesses to support their case and those witnesses may be cross examined.
- 15) Once all the evidence has been heard from both parties each will be invited to make final submissions, with the appellant having the final word.
- 16) Questions may be asked by either party of the other and the panel and Clerk may also ask questions as appropriate.
- 17) Prior to retiring following the hearing of the appeal to consider their decision, the Clerk may raise, in open session, any matter of law that they feel the panel should be aware of together with any advice that is felt appropriate. The parties may comment on what the Clerk introduces.
- 18) The parties should remain available until released. The decision will be communicated in writing within one calendar month of the hearing.

PS9 Role of the Clerk

1. Introduction

- 1.1 Judicial decision-making rests exclusively with the members of the Tribunal constituting the hearing panel, advised by the Clerk at the hearing.
- 1.2 Four fundamental principles are:
 - Justice must not only be done but must be seen to be done (which in this context means that it should be clear to everyone that it is the panel that is finding the facts and making the decision)
 - Any substantive advice given to the panel by the Clerk must be given in public and the parties, if present, must be given an opportunity by the presiding Senior Member to comment
 - The Clerk has a duty to give relevant and appropriate advice and the panel must co-operate in this regard
 - The Clerk has a duty to ensure that every case is conducted fairly and to further the overriding objective of dealing with cases justly
- 1.3 These principles apply the case law developed in respect of advice to magistrates.

2. During the hearing

- 2.1 The Clerk is responsible for providing advice to the panel which it requires to discharge its functions, whether or not the panel has requested that advice, on:
 - questions of law
 - questions of mixed law and fact
 - matters of practice and procedure
 - any relevant decisions of the superior courts and Tribunals; and
 - the decision-making structure to be applied in any given appeal
- 2.2 The Clerk may take notes of the evidence and submissions presented by the parties at the hearing to assist in drafting the panel's decision. No verbatim record of proceedings is made.
- 2.3 The Clerk does not make findings of fact or law but assists the panel by reminding it of the evidence and arguments.
- 2.4 The Clerk may ask questions of witnesses and the parties in order to clarify the evidence and any issues in the appeal when invited to do so by the Presiding Senior Member. They may seek clarification of an answer or point at the time.
- 2.5 The Clerk is under a duty to assist unrepresented parties to present their case, without becoming an advocate for the party concerned.

3. At the conclusion of the hearing

- 3.1 At the conclusion of the hearing and before retiring, the Presiding Senior Member will ask the Clerk whether there is anything further they wish to say. If the Clerk does and makes substantive points, it will be necessary to invite the parties to comment if they wish.
- 3.2 The panel members will discuss the case themselves before inviting the Clerk to assist with any technical aspects of the case and advice on the law if required. It is of course the duty of the panel to make the final decision in the case. Any member of the panel may seek the Clerk's advice at any time.
- 3.3 If, in the course of discussions in the retiring room, the Clerk gives substantive advice to the panel which has not been previously mentioned during the hearing, it will be necessary to reconvene the hearing for that advice to be tendered in the presence of the parties and for them to be given an opportunity to comment on it. If the parties have already left, it may be necessary to adjourn and re-list the case for a further hearing.
- 3.4 The Presiding Senior Member ensures that the Clerk is informed of the panel's reasoning and their understanding and findings on the facts, so that the final written decision with reasons may be drafted. In addition, the Clerk may assist the Chairman with the wording of any oral decision that is to be communicated.
- 3.5 The Clerk may request the panel to adjourn briefly to provide an opportunity to seek guidance from the Registrar or a colleague, the Presiding Senior Member will normally comply with such a request.
- 3.6 A Clerk must accompany the panel on any site visit.

4. Decision

- 4.1 It is the duty of the panel to produce a decision that gives a clear explanation for its decision. The Clerk is responsible for recording the panel's reasons and drafting the decision for approval or amendment by every member of the panel. The Presiding Senior Member will authorise the final agreed version of the decision before it is sent to the parties.
- 4.2 The draft should accurately record the findings of fact and law made by the panel.
- 4.3 The Clerk should make a clear and full note of any instance where the panel has refused to follow advice given; a copy of the note should be sent to the Registrar.

PS10 Disclosure where the Billing Authority is the Respondent (council tax liability/reduction, penalty and completion notice appeals)

These Directions are formal orders and must be complied with. They are intended to help the parties and the Tribunal deal with appeals fairly, swiftly and economically.

Standard Directions prior to listing: All billing authority related council tax appeals and Completion Notice appeals

These Directions should be read in conjunction the explanatory guidance.

A. For the Appellant (council taxpayer), the Tribunal directs that:

- Following the submission of your appeal, any further information you wish the Tribunal to consider, must be sent to the tribunal and respondent electronically, unless another method of service has been agreed by the tribunal, within **four** weeks of the date of the tribunal's acknowledgement of receipt of your appeal. This may include case law or references to the legislation, and you must set out what change you are seeking in your appeal and the date(s) it would apply to.
- 2) Anything submitted after the four-week deadline will not be considered by the Tribunal unless you can demonstrate good reasons why the evidence was not available at the time.⁷

B. For the Respondent Billing Authority, the Tribunal directs that:

- 1) Following notification by the tribunal that it has received an appeal, you must provide the tribunal and the appellant with your full case in response to the appeal **within four weeks** of the date when notification of receipt of an appeal was issued. It must be served electronically on the tribunal and by email or post on the appellant. This will include arguments, evidence, legislation, case law and documents (including those covered by Regulation 17) that you wish to rely on at the hearing. This will constitute your full case. You do not need to serve evidence again that you submitted in your decision notice but must make it clear to the appellant which evidence, information and/or argument you intend to rely on as part of your case.
- 2) If you fail to provide the above by the four-week deadline you will be prevented from submitting further evidence unless you can demonstrate at the hearing good reasons why the full case was not served by the due date but was subsequently served before the hearing. The panel must be satisfied that the appellant has not been prejudiced.⁸

⁷ Reg. 17(2)(b)(i).

⁸ Reg. 17(2)(b).

<u>Standard Directions following the listing:</u> Disclosure where the Billing Authority is the Respondent (council tax liability/reduction, penalty and completion notice appeals)

These Directions should be read in conjunction the explanatory guidance.

A. For the Appellant (council taxpayer), the Tribunal directs that:

- 1) At least **two weeks before the hearing date**, you must provide the tribunal and the billing authority with any rebuttal statement you wish to make in response to the billing authority's evidence. It must be served electronically unless another method of service has been agreed by the tribunal. If you fail to provide the rebuttal statement by the two week deadline, you will be prevented from submitting a rebuttal, unless you can demonstrate at the hearing good reasons why it was not served by the due date. The panel must be satisfied that the respondent has not been prejudiced.
- 2) Unless your case is postponed or settled by agreement or withdrawal, it is expected that you (or your representative) will appear at the hearing to present your case. You may request that the hearing proceeds without you being there by contacting the Tribunal **at least 24 hours before the hearing day**.
- 3) If you or your representative do not appear at the hearing and have not requested the case to be heard in your absence at least 24 hours before the hearing, your appeal may be struck out or dismissed. 'Struck out' means that your case will not be considered and will be unsuccessful. 'Dismissed' means your appeal is turned down and you no longer have a case with us.

B. For the Respondent Billing Authority, the Tribunal directs that:

- 1) At least **four weeks before the hearing date**, you must provide the tribunal and the appellant with any rebuttal statement you wish to make in response to the appellant's evidence. It must be served electronically on the tribunal and by email or post on the appellant.
- 2) If you fail to provide the above by the four-week deadline you will be prevented from submitting further evidence or a rebuttal (in accordance with para. 3) unless you can demonstrate at the hearing good reasons why the full case was not served by the due date but was subsequently served before the hearing. The panel must be satisfied that the appellant has not been prejudiced.⁹
- 3) You may request that the hearing proceed in your absence, in which case you must send your request to the Tribunal at least **one week** before the hearing. A failure to comply with this part of the Directions may result in you being barred from taking further part in proceedings.

⁹ Reg. 17(2)(b) of the Procedure Regulations

C. General

- Material must be provided no later than 5pm on the day of the deadline.¹⁰ 1)
- 2) A party may apply for any of the requirements in these Directions to be varied.¹¹

¹⁰ Reg. 14(1) of the Procedure Regulations¹¹ Reg. 8(5) of the Procedure Regulations

Guidance to the Standard Directions where the Billing Authority is the Respondent (council tax liability/reduction, penalty and completion notice appeals)

General

- 1) The Directions issued by the tribunal, following its receipt of an appeal, require each party involved in the appeal to disclose their full case to the other party within four weeks of being notified by the tribunal that it has received an appeal. This is so that the tribunal has all of the information required before it arranges a hearing date.
- 2) The Tribunal will NOT accept extra information from either party that is not submitted before the four week deadline, unless there is good reason to do so. An example of a "good reason" is where the evidence and/or argument was not reasonably available to the party at the time they sent their case to the tribunal and the other party.
- 3) After the appeal has been listed for a hearing, the Directions will allow each party to submit a rebuttal statement. The respondent is required to serve its rebuttal on the tribunal and the appellant at least four weeks before the hearing date. The appellant will be required to serve their rebuttal on the billing authority and the tribunal at least two weeks before the hearing date.
- 4) There is no longer a requirement for the billing authority to produce a hearing bundle, as the tribunal should be in possession of both parties' full cases and any rebuttal statements.

Advice for the Appellant council taxpayer

- 5) Any new evidence and argument that was not included in your appeal form that you wish to be considered must be sent to the respondent and the Tribunal no later than **four weeks** after the Tribunal has acknowledged its receipt of your appeal.
- 6) You must have made it clear in your appeal or in the document you send to the respondent what it is you are seeking from the Tribunal (the change you want) and the date(s) any change would apply to.
- 7) Anything sent after the deadline will not be considered by the Tribunal unless there are good reasons.¹² The respondent will provide the Tribunal with its case no later than **four weeks after** being notified that the Tribunal has received your appeal. It will also send you a copy, either by post or by email, whichever you have told it you prefer.
- 8) Once your appeal has been given a hearing date, you may make a rebuttal statement in response to the billing authority's case. Any rebuttal statement you wish to make should be sent to the Tribunal and the billing authority at least two weeks before the scheduled hearing date.

¹² Reg. 17(2)(b)(i) of the Procedure Regulations

- 9) You (or your representative) must appear at the hearing to present your case. The other option is for the hearing to go ahead without you being there. This means your case will be decided on the papers provided; the respondent will still be present. It is better if you appear because then the Tribunal's panel will be able to ask you questions to make sure they understand your case. However, if you would prefer not to appear **you must ask the Tribunal at least 24 hours before the hearing day.**
- 10) If you (or your representative) do not appear at the hearing and have not asked for the case be heard without you being there, your appeal may be struck out or dismissed; that means you will no longer have an appeal with the Tribunal.

Advice for the Respondent Billing Authority

- 11) You must provide the appellant and the Tribunal with your full case in response to their appeal, including your arguments, evidence, legislation, case law and documents (including those covered by Reg. 17) that you wish to rely on at the hearing no later than **four weeks** after being notified that the Tribunal has received the appeal. This will be your full case, and the Tribunal will not consider anything else submitted.
- 12) If you fail to provide this by the deadline, all your evidence will be excluded¹³ apart from any evidence included in the decision notice you provided to the appellant prior to the appeal.
- 13) Once the appeal has been allocated a hearing date, at least **four weeks** before the hearing you must send the Appellant and the Tribunal any rebuttal statement that you wish to make. It must be sent electronically to the Tribunal and a copy must be sent to the appellant either electronically or in the post. You should agree the method of service on the appellant with them.
- 14) There is no longer any requirement for you to produce the hearing bundle as this will be undertaken by the Tribunal.

¹³ Reg. 17(2)(b) of the Procedure Regulations

PS11 Disclosure in council tax valuation appeals

These Directions are formal orders and must be complied with. They are intended to help the parties and the Tribunal deal with appeals fairly, swiftly and economically.

Standard Directions: Council Tax Valuation Appeals

These Directions should be read in conjunction the explanatory guidance.

A. For the Appellant (council taxpayer), the Tribunal directs that:

- Any further information you wish the Tribunal to consider, must be sent to the respondent at least **four weeks** before the hearing. This may include case law or references to the legislation, and you must set out what change you are seeking in your appeal and the date(s) it would apply to.
- Anything you send to them after the four-week deadline will not be considered by the Tribunal unless you can demonstrate good reasons why the evidence was not available at the time.¹⁴
- 3) Unless your case is postponed or settled by agreement or withdrawal, it is expected that you (or your representative) will appear at the hearing to present your case. You may request that the hearing proceeds without you being there by contacting the Tribunal **at least 24 hours before the hearing day**.
- 4) If you or your representative do not appear at the hearing and have not requested the case to be heard in your absence at least 24 hours before the hearing, your appeal may be struck out or dismissed. 'Struck out' means that your case will not be considered and will be unsuccessful. 'Dismissed' means your appeal is turned down and you no longer have a case with us.

B. For the Respondent Listing Officer, the Tribunal directs that:

- 1) At least **six weeks before the hearing date**, you must provide the appellant with your full case in response to the appeal, including arguments, evidence, legislation, case law and documents (including those covered by Regulation 17) that you wish to rely on at the hearing. This will constitute your full case, and the Tribunal will not consider anything submitted after that date unless you can demonstrate good reasons why the evidence was not available at the time, or it forms part of your rebuttal at para. 3 below. You do not need to serve evidence again that you submitted in your decision notice but must make it clear to the appellant which evidence, information and/or argument you intend to rely on as part of your case.
- 2) If you fail to provide the above by the six-week deadline you will be prevented from submitting further evidence or a rebuttal (in accordance with para. 3) unless you can demonstrate at the hearing good reasons why the full case was not served by the due date but was subsequently served before the hearing. The panel must be satisfied that the appellant has not been prejudiced.¹⁵

¹⁴ Reg. 17(2)(b)(i) of the Procedure Regulations

¹⁵ Reg. 17(2)(b) of the Procedure Regulations

- 3) At least two weeks before the hearing you must submit electronically to the Tribunal, and by either email or post to the appellant, a bundle of documents including any documents provided to you by the appellant (at least four weeks before the hearing), any document or information you are required by the Appellant to produce under Regulation 17(5)(b)¹⁶, your case as submitted to the appellant under this Direction and, provided you complied with the Direction, any rebuttal statement you may wish to make in light of the appellant's case. If you failed to provide your full case in accordance with para. 1 above and the evidence is excluded, you will only be able to include in the bundle any documents provided by the appellant and the evidence provided within your decision notice.
- 4) You may request that the hearing proceed in your absence, in which case you must send your request to the Tribunal at least **one week** before the hearing. A failure to comply with this part of the Directions may result in you being barred from taking further part in proceedings.

C. General

- 1) Material must be provided no later than 5pm on the day of the deadline.¹⁷
- 2) A party may apply for any of the requirements in these Directions to be varied.¹⁸

IMPORTANT NOTICE

If your appeal has been previously listed for a hearing and a bundle has been produced by the respondent, please disregard these Directions as the parties are still bound by the set of Directions that accompanied the previous notice of hearing.

If you wish to submit new evidence that was not included in the hearing bundle, you should contact the other party and seek their consent for it to be admitted. If the other party is not prepared to give their consent, you should contact the Tribunal office for advice.

¹⁶ Reg. 17(5)(b) of the Procedure Regulations

¹⁷ Reg. 14(1) of the Procedure Regulations

¹⁸ Reg. 8(5) of the Procedure Regulations

Guidance to the Standard Directions for all Council Tax Valuation Appeals

General

- 1) The Directions require each party involved in the appeal to disclose their full case to the other party before the hearing. This is so that delays are avoided and to encourage parties to resolve their differences without the need for a hearing.
- 2) There is no need for the appellant to send any documentation to the Tribunal. The respondent Listing Officer is required to produce the hearing bundle for the Tribunal and parties prior to the hearing and this will include the appellant's as well as the respondent's documents.
- 3) The Tribunal will NOT accept extra information from either party that was not included in the hearing bundle unless there is good reason to do so. An example of a "good reason" is where the evidence and/or argument was not reasonably available to the party at the time they sent their case to the other party.

Advice for the Appellant council taxpayer

- 4) At least **six weeks** before the hearing date you should receive the respondent's full case. This will include their arguments, evidence, legislation, case law and documents that they will refer to at the hearing. If they serve their case late the panel might still accept it, so you should continue to prepare for the hearing on that basis. The panel will decide at the hearing whether or not to accept their case.
- 5) If you do not hear from them, your appeal will be decided on the basis of what you said in and included with your appeal form, the respondent's decision to you (if you received one) and any additional evidence and argument provided by you at least four weeks before the hearing.
- 6) Any evidence and argument that was not included in your appeal form and any response to the respondent's case that you wish the Tribunal to consider must be sent to the respondent at least **four weeks** before the hearing. This includes where the respondent has failed to provide its case at six weeks. **Please do not send your case to the Tribunal direct.**
- 7) If you require more time to prepare your case you must write to the Tribunal before the four-week deadline to seek permission for a delay and let the respondent know that you have done this.
- 8) You must have made it clear in your appeal or in the document you send to the respondent what it is you are seeking from the Tribunal (the change you want) and the date(s) any change would apply to.
- 9) Anything sent after the deadline will not be considered by the Tribunal unless there are good reasons.¹⁹ The respondent will provide the Tribunal with your case together with their case in one bundle at least two weeks before the hearing. They will also send you a copy, either by post or by email, whichever you have told them

¹⁹ Reg. 17(2)(b)(i) of the Procedure Regulations

you prefer. If you believe the bundle is incomplete, please raise your concerns with the Tribunal immediately.

- 10) You (or your representative) must appear at the hearing to present your case. The other option is for the hearing to go ahead without you being there. This means your case will be decided on the papers provided; the respondent will still be present. It is better if you appear because then the Tribunal's panel will be able to ask you questions to make sure they understand your case. However, if you would prefer not to appear **you must ask the Tribunal at least 24 hours before the hearing day.**
- 11) If you (or your representative) do not appear at the hearing and have not asked for the case be heard without you being there, your appeal may be struck out or dismissed; that means you will no longer have an appeal with the Tribunal.

Advice for the Respondent Listing Officer

- 12) You must provide the appellant with your full case in response to their appeal, including your arguments, evidence, legislation, case law and documents (including those covered by Reg. 17) that you wish to rely on at the hearing at least **six weeks** before the hearing date. This will be your full case, and the Tribunal will not consider anything else submitted, unless it forms part of your rebuttal or it is allowed by the Tribunal in the interests of justice.
- 13) If you fail to provide this by the deadline, all your evidence will be excluded²⁰ apart from any evidence included in the decision notice you provided to the appellant prior to the appeal. However, if you serve your case late and then explain to the panel at the hearing why it was issued late, the panel may allow it to be included in your case. This will depend on the reasons for the delay and whether the appellant has been prejudiced. If you require further time to prepare your case you must seek permission in writing from the Tribunal in advance of the deadline and advise the appellant.
- 14) At least **two weeks** before the hearing you must send the Tribunal the hearing bundle of documents, by email. This must include all your documents and those provided by the appellant. A copy must be sent to the appellant either electronically or in the post. You should agree the method of service on the appellant with them. If you wish to comment on the appellant's subsequent case (not the appeal form) you may also include a rebuttal statement setting out those areas that you dispute and your reasons for doing so provided you submitted your full case to the appellant. You cannot include a rebuttal if the appellant does not provide additional written documents in accordance with the Direction.
- 15) If you do not provide your case to the appellant at six weeks (or later) you must still send any evidence or argument provided by the appellant to you at four weeks to the Tribunal at two weeks.
- 16) The Tribunal has restrictions on the amount of data that can be sent with an email. The Tribunal's administration has provided <u>guidance</u> on the submission of the hearing bundle.

²⁰ Reg. 17(2)(b) of the Procedure Regulations

- 17) You may request that the hearing proceed in your absence, in which case you must make your request to the Clerk at the Tribunal at least **one week** before the hearing. If you do not attend the hearing the Tribunal's panel will not be able to ask questions or seek clarification on any points. This might put you at a disadvantage.
- 18) If you do not appear at the hearing and have not requested that the matter is heard in your absence you may be barred from taking further part in proceedings.

PS12 Hearings (including remote and private hearings)

Remote hearings

The definition of a "hearing" includes any hearing of a matter or issue, including case management where the parties require this to be heard whether present or not.

- 1) The Tribunal **directs** that all hearings will be conducted remotely either by video platforms, by telephone or a combination thereof, unless it can be demonstrated that this would not be in the interests of justice to hold a hearing in that manner (see paragraph 3, below).
- 2) Any member of the public who seeks to attend a remote hearing may do so. Access will be granted via a suitable link to a video platform or telephone conference facility. If attending in this way the person or persons observing have no standing to speak or to take any active part in the proceedings and cannot record proceedings.
- 3) If a party considers it is not in the interests of justice for a remote hearing to be convened, then they must make application to the President. The President will only make a direction to hold a hearing by alternative means where application is made prior to the day and there is good reason (supported with medical evidence if relevant).

Hearings in private

- 1) The general rule is that "all hearings must be held in public" (Reg. 31(1), Procedure Regulations) unless there is an exceptional reason to depart from that practice. The Tribunal in dealing with cases in line with the overriding objective will hold its proceedings in environments that are accessible to the public (including remote hearings) unless there is an exceptional reason not to do so.
- 2) Exclusion of the public should be ordered only if alternative measures would not suffice.
- 3) The grounds for holding a hearing (or part of a hearing) in private are as follows:
 - a) publicity would defeat the object of the hearing; or
 - b) the case involves matters relating to national security; or
 - c) it involves especially confidential information (including information relating to personal financial matters, and commercially sensitive information) and publicity would cause damage; or
 - d) a private hearing is necessary to protect the interests of any child or vulnerable person; or
 - e) it is otherwise necessary in the interests of justice on such grounds as public safety, public order, personal safety, privacy or family life
- 4) An application must be made to the Tribunal in writing before the hearing date with full reasons and supporting argument. A copy of the application must be served on the other party or parties, who may make representations to the Tribunal.

- 5) Where an application is made orally at the hearing, the appeal will normally be adjourned and the party advised of the proper procedure, unless the panel is of the view that the application is entirely without merit and is being used merely to delay proceedings and secure an adjournment.
- 6) Applications will be determined by the President, a Vice-President or a Senior Member.
- 7) A direction to exclude must be clear as to who is and is not permitted to appear.
- 8) The decision will normally be made public even if the hearing has been held in private.
- 9) Any published report of a case may be redacted in light of any decision made under this procedure.

PS13 Reviews and setting aside decisions

A decision may be reviewed under Reg. 40 of the Procedure Regulations when a party completes the Tribunal's Review Application Form (which can be found on the <u>website</u> or obtained from the Tribunal's offices).

- 1) There are three stages to the procedure:
 - the application for a review is considered
 - if granted, the review will take place and a decision reached on whether to set aside the decision
 - if the decision is set aside, the appeal will be considered afresh

Grounds: procedural irregularity

2) The **only grounds** on which a review is possible are those set out in Reg. 40(5):

a) a document relating to the proceedings was not sent to, or was not received at an appropriate time by, a party or a party's representative
b) a document relating to the proceedings was not sent to the VTE at an appropriate time

c) a party or its representative was not present at a hearing relating to the proceedings and the party shows reasonable cause for its or its representative's absence

d) there has been some other procedural irregularity in the proceedingse) the decision is affected by a decision of, or on appeal from, the Upper Tribunal or the High Court

f) where the decision relates to an appeal against a completion notice, new evidence, whose existence could not have been discovered by reasonable inquiry or could not have been foreseen, has become available since the conclusion of the proceedings

3) The words "some other procedural irregularity" in the regulation are not designed to cover any alleged error by the panel. A procedural irregularity occurs where there has been a substantive failure to comply with the Tribunal's Practice Statement. It could also cover the way the hearing was conducted if a party did not receive a fair hearing. If a party believes the panel has erred in law or its reasons for decision are insufficient, these are matter(s) for appeal and should not form part of a review application.

Applications

- 4) An application **on the appropriate form** must be made to the Tribunal office, **within 28 days** of the date the written decision was sent out. The application must state the following:
 - the names of the applicant and representative (if there is one)
 - the name of the other party or parties
 - the address of the subject property
 - the appeal number

- the date of the hearing and remote hearing number, if known
- the address for correspondence
- the ground(s) on which the application is made by reference to Reg. 40(5)
- the facts or argument supporting the application, together with any relevant evidence
- 5) In exceptional cases and for good reason, the President or Vice-President may consider an application which has not been made within the 28-day period (Reg. 6(3)(a) of the Procedure Regulations).
- 6) Where the grounds for making an application are known before the written decision has been issued, especially where the grounds may also constitute a judicial complaint, an application may be made. Parties are strongly advised to make an application at the earliest opportunity, for example immediately following the hearing.
- 7) Such an application, which is outside Reg. 40 until the decision is issued, will be dealt with by the President/Vice-President as they see fit.
- 8) The application will be acknowledged and where appropriate a copy sent to the other party or parties with a request to provide comments. The High Court/Upper Tribunal will be notified if an appeal on the same point is pending.
- 9) The application, together with the Clerk's notes from the hearing and any comments of the other party or parties, will be sent to the President/Vice-President as soon as possible.
- 10) Where the application concerns the conduct of or advice given by the Clerk, the Registrar will be consulted, and the matter will be passed to another member of staff.

Consideration of application

- 11) The President/Vice-President will consider the papers and decide, normally without a hearing, whether one or more of the grounds specified in Reg. 40(5), have been satisfied.
- 12) The President /Vice-President may call for further information or inquiries to be made, or invite the applicant to make oral submissions, before reaching a decision.
- 13) The President/Vice-President will decide whether to grant or refuse the application for a review and that decision will be final.
- 14) Where the application is refused, the parties (and the High Court/Upper Tribunal, if an appeal on the same point is pending) will be informed.
- 15) There is no right of appeal against the President's decision in this respect, nor may the applicant submit a further application in respect of the same decision. However, the applicant's basic right of appeal to the High Court or Upper Tribunal is unaffected.

16) Where the application is granted, the President/Vice-President will specify which ground was satisfied and direct that the decision, or part of the decision, as the case may be, will be reviewed.

Review

- 17) In a straightforward case the President/Vice-President will normally deal with the review forthwith.
- 18) Any other case may be dealt with by the President/Vice-President or referred for review by a panel, and any further information sought from the parties, which must be provided within the timeframe set by the Tribunal.
- 19) The President/Vice-President or review panel (as the case may be) may decide that a hearing will be held.
- 20) The decision, or part of the decision, will be set aside by the President/Vice-President or review panel only if at least one of the grounds in Reg. 40 (5), has been satisfied **and** it would be in the interests of justice to do so.
- 21) It is for the applicant to satisfy the Tribunal, on the balance of probabilities, that the requirements in para. 20 above have been met.

Where the decision is set aside

- 22) The Tribunal will produce a fully reasoned review determination as soon as possible which will be sent to the parties and the members of the original panel.
- 23) Any order made in consequence of the decision that has been set aside will be revoked and the parties informed.
- 24) Where an appeal to the High Court or Upper Tribunal is pending, the Court/Tribunal will be informed that the decision has been set aside and a new hearing ordered.
- 25) The Registrar will arrange for the original appeal to be heard afresh as soon as possible before a different panel from the one that originally heard the appeal.

PS14 Reinstatements and lifting of a bar

- 1) An appeal that has been struck out or withdrawn may, within one month, be reinstated on application in writing by the appellant. (Regs. 10 and 19 specify the time from which the one-month period begins to run). However, given that the Tribunal must have regard to the overriding objective of dealing with cases justly and swiftly, it will scrutinise any application closely and will only exercise its discretion to reinstate a case if the party can satisfy the Tribunal that there was a good reason for any failure, non-compliance with any Direction, Practice Statement, or order made by the Tribunal.
- 2) An application for reinstatement/lifting of a bar may be on the ground that **either**:
 - there was compliance with the relevant Direction and the decision to strike out was therefore in error, **or**
 - there are good reasons to excuse the non-compliance which justify relief from the sanction of striking out/barring
- 3) Reasons to explain or excuse non-compliance may include illness, compassionate circumstances, or any other reasons or circumstances judged to be compelling and reasonable. Relevant considerations include the interests of the administration of justice, whether the application has been made promptly, whether the failure to comply was intentional, accidental or negligent, whether there is a good explanation for the failure, and the effect on the parties of granting the application.
- 4) It is for the applicant to satisfy the Tribunal that the reasons are such that it is in the interests of justice to reinstate the appeal or lift the bar. There is no presumption in favour of doing so and reinstatement will not be ordered merely because the striking out will deprive the appellant of having the appeal determined on its merits.
- 5) An appeal struck out because the party's case sent electronically was not received by the 5pm deadline will be reinstated if it can be shown that it was sent at least 10 minutes before the 5pm deadline but will otherwise be reinstated only if the lateness can be explained in accordance with paras. 3 and 4 above.
- 6) An application for reinstatement must give the reasons, together with any supporting documentation. It is for the appellant to provide adequate reasons and proof and it is not for the Tribunal to seek amplification or explanation. Where it is asserted that a notice of hearing or other relevant notice was not received, the appellant should, wherever possible, identify the steps that have been taken to support that assertion, such as checking postal records, mail book or electronic systems.
- 7) The Tribunal may seek the comments of the respondent where it is thought necessary, in the interest of all parties, for the fair determination of the application.
- 8) Written reasons must be given for the decision.
- 9) Where an application to reinstate or lift the bar has been granted, all parties will be notified. Where it is rejected, only the applicant will be notified (unless the respondent had been informed of the application).

10) A decision on the application is final and may not be renewed or form the subject of a request for review under Reg. 40.

PS15 Publication of decisions

The Tribunal is a judicial body and as such its work is of public interest and, in the spirit of open justice, decisions will be published on its website, as data protection legislation allows. There is an abundance of case law to illustrate the point and indeed the Court of Appeal in the recent case of $L \vee Q Ltd$ [2019] EWCA Civ 1417 illustrates this principle that open justice is paramount. However, there are a very limited number of categories of case where it is not appropriate to publish any of the personal details of an appellant and in those types of cases a redacted version of the case may appear.

- 1) (a) The following decisions of the Tribunal will usually be placed on the website:
 - (i) non-domestic rating appeals (including penalties)
 - (ii) council tax valuation (banding) appeals
 - (iii) council tax liability decisions
 - (iv) council tax penalty appeals
 - (b) Council tax reduction decisions are not placed on the website unless the President directs otherwise on the grounds that the decision in question involves a point of principle or law
 - (c) Council tax valuation (banding) appeals are placed on the website with the dwelling address in full (as a decision to reduce may give rise to other challenges) but will only provide the initials of the appellant as it is not the focus of the decision
 - (d) Council tax liability and penalty decisions will only contain initials with full address due to the sensitive nature of the material being published on the website
- 2) Notwithstanding the above, any person may inspect any decision (Reg. 41(4) of the Procedure Regulations).
- 3) A party may apply to the Tribunal for a decision to be redacted or anonymised, that is for material to be omitted from the published decision, such as names or other identifying information.
- 4) The Tribunal will grant an application only where the arguments and evidence advanced by the applicant outweigh the fundamental principle that decisions are normally published in full.
- 5) It is for the applicant to satisfy the Tribunal that the application should be granted and must be made promptly.
- 6) An application may be granted on the grounds that it is in the interests of one or more of the following:
 - (a) national security
 - (b) public safety or public order
 - (c) personal safety
 - (d) privacy and family life
 - (e) protection of children

- (f) protection of commercially sensitive information
- 7) The above grounds are not exhaustive, and an application may be made and granted on other grounds.
- 8) An application under para. 3 may be made in writing before the hearing, or orally at the hearing, or exceptionally in writing after the hearing, in all cases supported by full reasons. An application made orally at the hearing should be reinforced at the time or immediately afterwards by a written submission.
- 9) In an application, the party must indicate whether they believe it would be possible to draft the decision so that the sensitive material can be omitted. Alternatively, where the material is crucial to the reasoning and must therefore be included in the decision issued to the parties it could be redacted in the published version.
- 10) It is not enough for an applicant merely to claim that the material falls within a particular category. It must be shown convincingly that its publication would be damaging.
- 11) The application will be referred to the President, together with any observations of the panel and the Clerk. If granted, a draft of the decision may be shown to the applicant or other party before it is formally issued.
- 12) An application made after the decision has been issued may be considered, but the applicant must then explain why the application was not made earlier. The decision may in the meantime have already been placed on the website and, even if it is removed, remain retrievable for some time through search engines, such as Google. In such circumstances non-publication may become obsolete and impractical.
- 13) An application may be referred for comment to other parties to the appeal at the discretion of the President.
- 14) The President's decision on an application will be issued in writing to the parties, with or without full reasons as the President determines.
- 15) The President will decide whether to grant or refuse the application. If it is granted, the President will decide whether the decision should be drafted so as to exclude the sensitive material or whether the decision should be redacted, with a full decision being issued to the parties but deletions made for the published version.
- 16) A decision already issued to the parties cannot be rewritten on an application under para. 3 but can be redacted.

PS16 Consent Orders

- 1) Where an appeal remains outstanding the parties may jointly apply for a consent order where they consider appropriate.
- 2) Application must be in writing and include:
 - the appeal number
 - the existing entry in the list (rateable value, description and address)
 - full details of the names of the parties
 - the revised entry and the effective date or effective period, if it is a temporary reduction, that is sought.
- 3) No hearing will be necessary.
- 4) The application will be considered by a Senior Member.
- 5) Where the application seeks a determination that is not relevant to the ground(s) of the proposal, it will be rejected.
- 6) The order will dispose of proceedings.
- 7) The Tribunal does not need to provide reasons for either making the order or deciding not to.